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NORTH PARK HISTORICAL SOCIETY 
JUNE 2015 MEETING NOTES 

 
 
DATE:  JUNE 18, 2015   TIME: 6:30 PM 
 
The first part of this meeting was a Business Meeting of the North Park Historical Society 
(NPHS) Board of Directors, and the second part was the activities discussion for the 
organization. These notes include updates as of June 28, 2015.  
 
The next meeting will be THURSDAY July 16, 2015 at 6:30 pm in a second floor meeting room 
at Grace Lutheran Church, 3967 Park Boulevard.  
 
1. WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS  
The following members of the NPHS Board of Directors were present:  

Katherine Hon  Hilda Yoder 
Steve Hon  Paul Spears 
Michael Thornhill George Franck 
Sharon Turner  Robert Bauer 
Randy Sappenfield 

The following members of the NPHS Board of Directors were absent: 
Bill Vivian  Jody Surowiec 
Louise Russell   

Members Claudia, Turner, and visitor (now member) Sue joined us. Welcome! 
 
2. AGENDA REVIEW AND ANNOUNCEMENTS 
Steve announced that Louise has resigned from the Board due to other commitments. We wish 
her well. We now have 11 Board members. As we have a maximum of 15, there is room for 
another active member or two to join the Board if they would like. Katherine will send out an 
invitation to our distribution list.  
 
Also, George would like to step back from being Vice-President, but will stay on the Board. The 
main duty of the Vice-President is to perform the duties of the President (most likely running a 
meeting) in case of the President's absence. After we ascertain if there are any new Board 
members, we will poll the Board to see who might like to step into that role.  
 
Steve announced he gave his presentation of our grant request to the County. He also noted 
that La Playa Heritage is considering doing an Arcadia book on the history of Point Loma, and 
they asked him about the experience of NPHS. Update: Steve met with the organization's 
representative, and shared our initial proposal and photo rights form with them. We wish them 
luck and look forward to their book. 
 
3. MINUTES ACCEPTANCE 
The minutes from the May 21, 2015 NPHS meeting have been posted on the website.  
 
BUSINESS PORTION OF MEETING 
 
4. TREASURER’S REPORT 
The financials were sent to the Board in advance of the meeting. In the period from May 20 to 
June 13, 2015, the following numbers of original North Park history books were sold: 6 to Paras 
Newsstand and 1 to Amazon, and 1 Burlingame book to Amazon. One NPHS member renewed. 
The car show action continues with one more entry and five $100 sponsors. The total income in 
this time period was $627. Expenses of approximately $572 included portapotties for the Car 
Show, and two years of website hosting on GoDaddy.  
  



NPHS Meeting Notes 6-18-15            2 

ACTIVITIES PORTION OF MEETING 
 
5. CAR SHOW PLANNING 
Vince is working on the poster, and we are eager to see what car he picked for this year. If you 
know someone with a cool car, please tell them about the Car Show on September 12 and send 
them the registration flyer (ask Katherine at info@northparkhistory.org if you would like a paper 
or electronic copy). 
 
6. OLD HOUSE FAIR  
Update: NPHS had a fine day at the Old House Fair in South Park on June 20. Thank you to 
everyone who joined Steve and Katherine in the NPHS booth throughout the day, including 
Sharon, Michael, Randy, Jody, Claudia, Turner, Hilda, and Bob. The water tower donation "can" 
inspired $7 in cash donations. We sold four Arcadia books, and one member renewed. If you 
doubt that the water tower is inspirational, see the photo below of a painting being sold by an 
artist at the event. 
 

    Michael and Steve are ready for visitors to the booth.    Water Tower art for sale! 
 
7. WATER TOWER RELATED ACTIVITIES 
By August we hope to hear if our application for a County grant has been approved. The grant 
would enable NPHS to hire the very experienced public art consultant Gail Goldman to help us 
initiate planning for an educational public art installation at the Water Tower. We are also 
awaiting the results of a condition assessment report. 
 
Update: The City of San Diego had the consultant Kleinfelder add an assessment of the Water 
Tower to their Assessment of Potable Water Reservoirs. The report on the Water Tower (which 
is empty and will remain so) was distributed to Councilmember Todd Gloria's office on June 22, 
and shared with representatives of NPHS and North Park Planning Committee. The report 
concluded: 

"The structural elements of the water tower are in overall fair condition. The existing 
coating system is starting to fail and should be removed by hydraulic or abrasive blasting 
to allow for all exterior surfaces of the water tower to be recoated. Minor to moderate 
surface corrosion was observed on several of the structural members and should be 
addressed during recoating by grinding the elements to clean metal prior to application 
of the new coating system. Where appreciable metal loss is encountered, the member 
should be replaced in kind. The tie-rod bracing used for lateral resistance was observed 
to have heavy corrosion and defects and should therefore be replaced in kind. 
Additionally, the column footing condition and depth should be investigated by 
excavating two feet of soil at two column locations.  
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Prior to future repair and retrofit work, the interior surfaces of the water tower and roof 
framing should be observed to determine whether additional improvements are required. 
 
The water tower was checked for compliance with the current design codes and 
standards adopted by the City. Analysis for gravity, seismic, and wind loads were 
performed. The majority of the structural elements were determined to meet existing 
code requirements with the exception of the gusset plates and pin connectors for the tie-
rod bracing. The gusset plates should be reinforced with additional plates to increase 
their strength and a new connection should be detailed for the tie-rod to the gusset plate 
to transfer forces between the two." 

 
This diagram from the report identifies the different structural elements of the Water Tower. 
 

 
At this time the City is only considering reinforcing the gusset plates at the base of the Water 
Tower for seismic retrofit purposes. The City is not currently planning on implementing the re-
coating and other improvements such as replacing the corroding catwalk, which could cost more 
than $1 million.  
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8. MAY HISTORY PRESENTATION: 100 YEARS OF JAPANESE LEGACY IN BALBOA 
PARK 

About 30 people attended this special presentation. Thank you to everyone who attended! It 
was especially gratifying that every Board member who came also brought a friend and/or 
family member. We sincerely appreciate NPHS member Linda Canada for making this excellent 
and informative presentation. 
 
9. DRYDEN WALKING TOUR JULY 11 
We will be conducting a Dryden Historic District tour on Saturday, July 11 at 9:00 am. Contact 
Katherine at info@northparkhistory.org or 619-294-8990 if you want to be a helper and 
experience this popular tour for free. Use of Brown Paper Tickets for advance sign-ups was 
approved by the Board and set up by Steve. The flyer with sign-up information is below. 
Advance registrations are very helpful. We currently have five sign-ups! This is the link to Brown 
Paper Tickets site for event registration: 
http://www.brownpapertickets.com/event/1707986 

 
10. PLANNING ISSUES 
George and Paul continue to monitor planning issues.  
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12. NPHS COMMUNITY HISTORY AWARD 
The City of San Diego Historical Resources Board gave NPHS a 2015 Excellence in Historic 
Preservation Award for our preparation of the Images of America: San Diego's North Park book 
published by Arcadia last September. The awards ceremony was May 28th at 1:00 pm in the 
Copper Room at the San Diego Civic Concourse. Our poster, which features the book cover 
and several photos from the book, was on display with those of other award recipients in the 
City Administration Building lobby, and at the awards ceremony. 
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13. ARTICLES IN COMMUNITY NEWSPAPERS  

 
Uptown News continues to feature historical articles from NPHS. The latest article Katherine 
submitted is about master builder Pear Pearson. This article appeared in the June 19-July 2, 
2015 issue of Uptown News. 
 
 

 
NEXT MEETING 
The next meeting will be THURSDAY July 16, 2015 at 6:30 pm in a second 
floor meeting room at Grace Lutheran Church, 3967 Park Boulevard, corner 
of Park and Lincoln Avenue.  
 
Prepared by 

 
 
 

Katherine Hon 
Secretary, North Park Historical Society 
 


